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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 13th July 2015 at Tonmawr Community Centre, at 7.00 p.m.

1
Present:
The Chairperson - Cllr. Robert Jenkins.
                           Councillors –  D Sparkes, P Lewis, 

                                                 Mrs Janice Evans, Mrs D Evans, 

                                                 M I Jones, W Pugh      
                           The Clerk: David S Mackerras.
         Apologies accepted from: Cllr. C Harffy(Holiday), Cllr.J Hurley

                                                     (Family commitment), Cllr. Mrs L

                                                     Hawkes (Illness), M Ellis.
                                          …………………………......................................................................

2 Declarations of Interest
         None declared.

3  Co-option of new Member
Mr Wayne Pugh of 23 Johns Terrace, Tonmawr has been interviewed as a prospective co-opted Member, by the appointed selection panel. The panel recommended that he should be appointed by this Council as a co-opted Member.

Resolved:  that the Council accept the candidate as a suitable Member. Mr Pugh was invited to join the meeting and he signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office as a Co-opted Member for the Pontrhydyfen Ward. 
The Chair and Clerk will review all other committees with a view to recommending where these may be strengthened by the addition of Cllr. Pugh. 
4 Minutes of the previous meeting 
         The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 1st  June 2015
         were approved and were signed accordingly by the
         Chairperson. 
  5     Matters arising
       Page 2 – It has been reported that the surface of Railway

       Terrace has subsided in a number of places, in addition to the

       surface adjacent to St Teilo’s Church, due to failure of support

       from the bank. This failures have been report to CBC Member,

       Cllr. M Ellis, and also NPTCBC Highways engineer. Cllr Ellis

       has requested the engineer to re-inspect the road surface.

       Page 2 – NPT Homes has denied that Llys Penrhys has been

       used as a base for contractor vehicles. However it was noted
       that the site is now under sale instructions. Local enquiries will
       be made to determine any further reported nuisance.

       Page 2 – Meeting with NPTCBC Chief Executive when he visits

       Pelenna has yet to be arranged. PCC representatives will wish

       to be involved, along with other community organisations.     

       Page 3 – Parks & Open Spaces committee meeting to be

       arranged in the next few weeks to consider satisfying the

       need for additional Dan y Coed playground equipment.

       Page 3 - NPTCBC Waste services – has confirmed that they
       will arrange the clearance of roadside rubbish along Tonmawr
       Road, which has been spilt during household waste collection.  
6     Neath Port Talbot CBC Member report
    The report was circulated in the absence of the CBC Member. 
    Members have noted that Llys Penrhys building is currently
    offered for sale, and enquired about the position on the Action
    plan which was formulated to retain the facility in the
    community. Clerk to query the position with CBC Member,

    Cllr. M Ellis. 
7     Planning Applications
    The following application which was considered in the May

    Council meeting still remains undetermined:

    Planning application number - P2015/0268
    Applicant – Mrs. Allison Terrell, Gate Cottage, Park Place,

    Crimp Hill, Engle Field Green, TW0 0YB

    Site Location – Land between Ael y Bryn and 30 Blaenavon

    Terrace, Tonmawr, SA12 9US
         Proposed development – Two detached dwellings (Outline

         permission).
         The Planning Authority is awaiting a Mining report, as it was

         noted that mining activity has been active within the Tonmawr
         area. The information update was noted.

8   Correspondence

a. OVW – details to enable communities to maintain sustainability. ‘Resource Efficient Wales’ will provide advice on energy, waste and water. It may be contacted via its website http://resourceefficient.gov.wales
Noted.
b. The Planning Inspectorate – Confirmation that the proposed Tidal Lagoon (Swansea Bay) has been granted development consent.
Noted.
c. OVW – Confirmation of Pelenna CC renewal of membership  2015-16.
Noted.
d. Lloyds Bank – Confirmation of compensation for its tardy performance in opening the Macpelah Cemetery Fund treasurer’s account.
Noted, and details provided in reports.
e  Welsh Government – Update on progress on Public Health (Wales) bill - provision of toilets for use by the public.

    Noted: that there is a lack of public toilet availability in Neath. Enquiries will be made on its intentions on the provision of public facilities during the evening.     
9   Reports

     Communities Maintenance report : CMO continues with the managed grass cutting programme. CMO now also maintains the entrance to Macpelah cemetery. Cemetery waste bins continue to be put out for rubbish collection, as during Chapel Trustee management, by a Pontrhydyfen resident.  
     A request will be placed with NPTCBC to cut back vegetation along the Tonmawr cycle track. 

     Playgrounds: Regularly inspected and maintained. It was agreed that PCC shall pay up to £65 towards the Annual Inspection of Pontrhydyfen playground this year. However no further responsibility will be accepted to remedy any maintenance issues highlighted in the Inspection report.    

     Clerk’s report – Account balances at 30th June 2015
     Community Council Account – cheque book  £12,933.94Cr.

     Community Council Instant Access Account  £  1,382.10Cr.

     Communities First Account – cheque book         £100.00Cr.

     Swansea Building Society                                   £  23.36Cr.

    Total balances at 30th June 2015 - £14,439.40   
     Total banking YTD (to 30/06/15)                        £14,357.17
     Total expenditure payments YTD (to 30/06/15)  £12,144.13  
     It was reported that a notice is currently published on the Community notice boards in connection with the Annual Audit, inviting public enquiries on Pelenna Community Council Accounts 2014/15.
Lloyds Bank – Macpelah Fund Account
Lloyds Bank has agreed to pay the Community Council £150

to compensate for their considerable delay in opening the

Macpelah Fund Treasurer’s account. It is understood that the

Account will finally be open within the next few days. It was
agreed that a further £21 compensation paid by the bank to cover
the cost of nearly 8 hours of telephone time will be paid directly to
the Clerk, as the calls were made from his personal telephone
line.    
Community Council Newsletter
The Communications committee has indicated that the likely cost

of printing and distributing the newsletter will be around £200 per issue.

Resolved: a cost per edition for printing and distributing the newsletter for up to £200 is agreed. The success of a newsletter issue will be measured on community feedback, but it is hoped that further newsletter issues will be approved because of a successful outcome for the current newsletter.        

Vattenfall construction site visit

This visit has been arranged for Wednesday 12th August. Vattenfall has agreed to fund the cost of bus transfer to the site. A bus has been arranged to pick up Council Members at 5:15pm from the Tonmawr RFC/Community Centre car park. The coach will return to Tonmawr no later than 8:00pm. It is recommended that robust footwear should be worn by Council Members.
A Member of the Community has expressed concerns about Pelenna being left out of Community Fund allocation. It was agreed that a committee will be set up to drive an active dialogue with Vattenfall to ensure that development fund investment is secured for the community.

Resolved: that a committee should be set up with the aim of securing community investment, and that this committee shall not be limited to Community Council Members. Cllr D Sparkes agreed to join the committee, and it was agreed that we should also approach Mr. Cleddwyn Edwards and Lance Whiteley.  
     Macpelah cemetery:
     Newspaper notices to indicate that Pelenna Community Council

     has acquired the ownership and management of the Cemetery

     have been placed in the South Wales Evening Post (Insertion

     date 1st July), and the Western Mail (Insertion date 15th July).
     Costs – S Wales Evening Post - £112.00 plus VAT.

     Western Mail - £250.00 plus Vat.

     As a result of seeing the published notice a member of the public

     enquired whether grass cutting donations will continue in future.

     She has been informed that annual collections will continue as

     under the previous cemetery management.
     Grass cutting at the cemetery has continued with Martins Garden

     services. A cut took place on 22nd June. It was reported that this

     was an efficient cut. The Clerk will obtain two quotations, including

     Martins Garden Services  to provide for future grass cutting       
     Council Membership of the Institute of Cemetery and Crematoria

     Management was confirmed. 

     Proposed School Closures: 
     Tonmawr Primary - Regretfully the Parents, Governors and
     Community have been unsuccessful in the fight against closure,
     and effectively the school will close on Monday 20th July. 
     It is anticipated that most of the children will transfer to Crynallt
     Primary school. Those children expecting to transfer have been to  

     transition days at their new school.
     We understand that all staff, with the exception of one have been
     successful to obtaining new teaching, or support appointments,
     and we wish them all well for the future. Staff have worked hard to
     ensure that educational and attendance achievements have been
     maintained until the very last moment – ‘Green’ categorisation, for
     schools displaying good practice, and capable of sharing
     expertise, has been awarded for a second occasion in the past
     2/3 weeks.
     A recent press report placed Tonmawr Primary school as the 7th
     best performing school in Wales.
     Pupils attendance is the second highest within Neath Port Talbot.  

     It is a great pity that Tonmawr Primary school is closing at a time

     when its pupil performance in all respects is so very high. Clearly
     this closure is financially driven.  
     Local amateur photographer, Trevor Williams has been asked to
     take photographs inside the school in the working environment

     prior to school closure as these will become an historical record
     for the future. 

     Pontrhydyfen Primary School - Regretfully the Parents, 
     Governors and Community have also been unsuccessful in their
     fight against closure, and again the school will close on 

     Monday 20th July. 
     It is anticipated that most of the children will transfer to Cwmavon
     and Crynallt  Primary schools.
     Again the performance of this school is currently good with pupils
     In Foundation phase achieving level 6.

     Current performance at Key stage 2 is also reported to be good,

     and attendance across the school is running at 95.25%.

     All teaching staff have secured employment elsewhere save for

     one teacher and two LSA’s.

     A presentation will be made to each pupil on the last day of term

     of a commemorative slate plaque.
     The First World war memorial currently in the school hall is

     being moved to Pontrhydyfen Community Centre.
     The Clerk will make enquiries on the intended future for both

     Tonmawr and Pontrhydyfen school buildings.  

     Other reports: Attendance for all Members was reported to be

     compliant with minimum requirements.

     Roadside seat at Railway Terrace

     Cllr. D Sparkes provided telephone contact details for a local

     resident  who has suggested siting a Roadside seat at Railway

     Terrace in order to facilitate a discussion as to a suggested
     suitable location for the seat.
Chair report

There was no report.
10   Presentation on Adder population at Tonmawr 
    An informative presentation was provided by Mark Barber,

    Conservation Officer, Amphibian and Reptile Trust. Mr Barber
    attempted to allay Members’ fears regarding the presence of
    the reptiles, indicating that they posed a low threat to local
    residents. It is many years since a death has been recorded

    in the UK as a result of a snake bite. Adders were said not

    to be aggressive and most members of the public would not

    experience any risk providing reaonable precautions are taken.

    Incidence of snake bites is low and even if bitten the
    average healthy person is apparently not under a very serious

    health risk.

    Mr Barber left a number of informative leaflets for distribution.

    through the Community Centres.   
 11   Health & Safety

 Nothing to report

12    Payment of Accounts

      02/06/15 – 13/07/15

      Payments
       Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates

       Inland Revenue – June 2015  – Employees contribution            132.10                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                

                                                          Employer NI Contribution          14.25

       Pensions – June 2015 – Employees contribution                          86.97                           

                                              Employers premium                              369.83

       Vodafone – June                                                                            50.47

       Staples                                                                                            68.59

       Neath Port Talbot CBC – SPO Rent                                             75.00

       Society of Local Council Clerks – Subscription 2015/2016      118.00

       M/S K Morgan – Internal Audit fee                                            175.00

       Tonmawr Community Centre – First Instalment of Grant          750.00

       Pontrhydyfen Community Centre – First Instalment of Grant   750.00

       Cllr. R Jenkins – Chair allowance                                               215.00

       One Voice Wales – Subscription 2015/16                                  150.00

       Peter Hughes – Comm Mtce Petty Cash replenishment               64.56

       Clerk – June Travel expenses                                                      189.48
       Staples                                                                                            32.86

       Martins Garden Service – Macpelah cemetery grass cut            366.00

       Trinity Mirror publishing – Western mail Cemetery notice       250.00

       South Wales Evening Post – Cemetery notice                            112.00

       CMO Travel expenses – Two months                                         165.56
       Receipts

       Bank Interest                                                                                    0.05

       Lloyds Bank Compensation                                                        150.00
       SPO Rent                                                                                     200.00

13  Date of Next meeting
 Monday 7th September 2015.
 Pontrhydyfen Community Centre. 
      Chair …………………………………………
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